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CITY OF KIRKWOOD
PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
September 18, 2024

	Members Present
	
	Members Absent

	Tom Feiner, Vice-Chair
	
	Jim Adkins, Chair

	Ron Evens, Secretary/Treasurer
	
	Karen Coulson

	Justin Arnold
	
	

	Allen Klippel
	
	

	Mary Lee Salzer-Lutz
	
	

	Darrell Scott
	
	

	Sandy Washington
	
	



Pursuant to notice of meeting duly given, the Planning and Zoning Commission convened on Wednesday, September 18 at 7:00 p.m. in the City Hall Council Chambers. Planner II Amy Lowry, and Admin. Associate Steve Davies also attended the meeting.
1. Vice-Chair Feiner called the meeting to order at 7 p.m. and informed the audience of the Speaker Cards and procedures for making comments regarding items on the agenda requiring Site Plan and Special Use Permit (SUP) review. Vice-Chair Feiner also announced that Chair Adkins and Commissioner Coulson were also absent and their absences were excused.
2. Motion was made by Commissioner Salzer-Lutz and seconded by Commissioner Washington to approve the minutes for the Sept 4 meeting as written. The minutes were approved by a vote of six in favor and one abstention by Commissioner Scott.
3. PZ-06-25 TEXT AMENDMENT FOR PERSONAL & COMMERCIAL SERVICE IN B-2 CENTRAL BUSINESS DISTRICT.
Presentation: Amy Lowry, Planner II, provided the Commission with a quick review of the applicant’s request to increase the maximum tenant space for personal and commercial service uses from 2000 to 6000 square feet. Commissioner Klippel read the results of the subcommittee report:
[bookmark: _GoBack]CITY OF KIRKWOOD
PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION
SUBCOMMITTEE REPORT
September 18, 2024

PETITION NUMBER:	PZ-06-25
ACTION REQUESTED:	ZONING CODE TEXT AMENDMENT TO CHANGE THE USE-SPECIFIC STANDARDS IN ZONING CODE SECTION 25-36(y)(1) RELATING TO THE SIZE OF A TENANT SPACE FOR THE PERSONAL AND COMMERCIAL SERVICE USE
APPLICANT:		MARK MEHLMAN 
PROPERTY LOCATION:	CITY WIDE
ZONING:			B-2 CENTRAL BUSINESS DISTRICT
DESCRIPTION OF REQUEST:
The applicant is requesting that the Zoning Code text be amended to change the use-specific standards in Zoning Code Section 25-36(y)(1) for the size of a tenant space for the Personal and Commercial Service use in the B-2, Central Business District. Currently, the maximum size of any tenant space shall not exceed 2000 square feet in both the B-2 and B-1, Neighborhood Business District. The applicant proposes that the maximum size of any tenant space shall not exceed 6,000 square feet in the B-2 district and maintaining the 2,000 square feet limitation in the B-1 district. While this report includes information specific to the applicant’s property, it is important to emphasize that the proposed text amendment would apply to all properties in the B-2 zoning districts and all uses specified in the Personal and Commercial Service use definition. That definition is as follows: 
Establishments that are primarily engaged in providing services generally involving the care of the person or person's possessions. Personal and commercial services may include, but are not limited to, laundromats, dry cleaning (pickup/dropoff only), barbershops, beauty salons, nail salons, massage therapy, physical therapy, mental health therapy, upholstery services, printing services, health and fitness studios, dance studios, tutoring establishments, music schools, informational and instructional services, tanning salons, and portrait studios.
DISCUSSION:
The request was introduced at the Planning and Zoning Commission meeting held on September 4, 2024. At the meeting, the applicant and his representative referenced the multifamily project being built by applicant at 132 E. Monroe Avenue (the “Aria”) and reported that a restaurant tenant has agreed to take about one-half of the commercial space with 2615 square feet remaining for another tenant. With regard to the remaining space, both potential tenants are Personal and Commercial Service uses that would be limited in size to 2000 square feet. Although a smaller increase to 2615 or 3000 square feet would enable the Aria project to lease to either a beauty salon or a physical fitness facility, the applicant’s agent argued that an increase to 6000 square feet would be more beneficial to the City for projects in the future. He added that there is a big gap between a small fitness facility of 6000 square feet versus a Lifetime Fitness facility of 40,000 square feet.
At the September 4 meeting, Ms. Coulson, Mr. Feiner, and Ms. Salzer-Lutz were appointed to a subcommittee and a subcommittee meeting was conducted at City Hall on September 9, 2024. Ms. Salzer-Lutz was unable to attend the meeting so Mr. Klippel joined the subcommittee. A list of all attendees of the subcommittee meeting may be seen in Exhibit A. At the subcommittee meeting, the following items were reviewed and discussed:
1. Mr. Raiche explained that the new Zoning Code in 2021 changed many uses from Special to Permitted with Standards and grouped together uses having to do with a person or person’s possessions as “personal and commercial service”.
2. The subcommittee reviewed the purpose statements for nonresidential zoning districts and the existing tenant size survey prepared by Mr. Raiche (attached hereto as Exhibit B) of personal and commercial service uses in downtown.
3. The subcommittee acknowledged that they may either address the immediate need or look at the issue more broadly while identifying any negative consequences of the increase in tenant space.
4. The subcommittee questioned whether given the limited amount of commercial space in the downtown district, the City should encourage personal and commercial service uses to be larger.
5. In review of the tenant size survey, the subcommittee recognized that 3000 square feet would allow some existing tenant spaces to become legally conforming while still granting flexibility for new tenant spaces. The subcommittee also believed that the list of existing businesses that were 3,000 square feet or less were appropriate types of businesses for the downtown district.
6. Staff raised a concern about setting a limit exactly at 3,000 square feet due to the unusual nature of some pre-existing tenant spaces and the possibility that new spaces may not be exactly designed to 3,000 square feet. To allow some flexibility in the exact size of tenant space, the subcommittee favored a ten percent increase in the 3000 square feet to 3300 square feet with the understanding that the intent was not to increase the allowance to 3,500 or 4,000.
RECOMMENDATION:  
The subcommittee concludes that the review criteria have been met on text amendments set forth in Zoning and Subdivision Code Section 25-17(e)(2) and recommends that this application be approved with Zoning Code Section 25-36 (y)(1) revised as follows: 
In the B-1 and B-2 Districts, the maximum size of any tenant space shall not exceed 2,000 square feet. In the B-2 District, the maximum size of any tenant space shall not exceed 3,300 square feet.
Respectfully submitted, Karen Coulson, Tom Feiner and Allen Klippel

The applicant, Mark Mehlman, indicated that he was fine with the subcommittee’s recommendation to increase the maximum tenant space to 3300 square feet. 
Discussion and Motion: Motion to approve PZ-06-25 Text Amendment for Personal and Commercial Service in B-2 as recommended in the subcommittee report was made by Commissioner Washington, and seconded by Commissioner Arnold. Vice Chair Feiner opened up the floor to discussion and questions from the Commission. Commissioner Evens requested clarification from the subcommittee as to how they landed on 3300 square feet and if they considered the same change for the B-1 zoning district. Vice Chair Feiner replied that 3300 square feet was selected by reviewing the chart provided by City staff of existing B-2 occupancies (Exhibit B in the subcommittee report) – some of which exceed 2000 but not 3300 square feet – in an effort to convert existing nonconforming uses to conforming with regard to tenant space. Commissioner Klippel pointed out that this change will provide a little wiggle room as well. The subcommittee felt that the requested increase to 6000 square feet was too large. Ms. Lowry confirmed that the Exhibit B chart was downtown personal and commercial service uses. Vice Chair Feiner said that the subcommittee was uncomfortable with an increase in tenant space for the B-1 neighborhood zoning district. There being no further discussion, Vice Chair Feiner called for a vote on the Motion. The motion was approved by a vote of 6-1, with Commissioner Evens voting not in favor. A public hearing before City Council is requested on this text amendment.   
4. PZ-08-25 TEXT AMENDMENT FOR GARAGE DESIGN IN RESIDENTIAL ZONING DISTRICTS, SECTION 25-48(f) and PZ-09-25 ZONING MAP AMENDMENT (R-5 TO R-MM) – 223 W. MONROE AVE.
Presentation and Questions: With the next two projects interrelated, Ms. Lowry suggested that she could roll their presentations into one and Vice Chair Feiner agreed. Ms. Lowry said that garage design regulations in which a front-facing garage could only be 55% of the façade was added to the Zoning Code in 2004, with additional changes made in 2008 and 2021. R-MM, a lower density multifamily zoning, was added in the 2021 zoning code and the garage design regulations were applied to all residential zoning districts, including R-MM and R-5. On a narrow multifamily lot, Ms. Lowry observed that it might not be feasible to build anything but a single-family house due to this regulation and the multi-family driveway and landscaping regulations. The applicant would like to build a duplex on this lot. The property is only 60 feet in width and about 9300 square feet, located between 2 condominium projects, and within the Downtown Master Plan study area. The maximum density is 43 dwelling units per acre. In the Downtown Master Plan the lot was also identified, in conjunction with the condominium project to the east, as a long-term redevelopment opportunity for smaller, multi-family buildings. 
In response to Commissioner Washington’s inquiry regarding a tuck-under garage, Ms. Lowry said that the 55% rule would still apply. Vice Chair Feiner suggested that the City may have additional narrow lots that may request a rezoning to R-MM and the garage design regulation will make it impossible to build multifamily units. He also suggested that the garage design regulations might have been inadvertently applied to multifamily-zoned lots. In response to his question regarding a variance application, Ms. Lowry replied that the Board of Adjustment has given variances from the 55% rule. In response to Commissioner Evens’ question, Ms. Lowry said the reason for the switch from R-5 to R-MM is to take advantage of the narrower side yard setbacks. Commissioner Klippel asked about a driveway behind the house. Ms. Lowry reminded the Commission that the width of a one-way drive aisle needs to be 12.5 feet and a two-way drive aisle needs to be 22 feet – and there needs to be 7 feet in landscaping adjacent to a drive aisle or parking area.
Petitioner’s Presentation: Petitioner Jack Davis of JKL Investments said they looked at a variance application, but were unsure that the property would meet the hardship requirements. In his opinion, the hardship is the zoning code. Even with a variance, the turning radiuses do not work for a rear or side entry garage. Mr. Davis also pointed out that with a proposed 44-foot wide, three-story building with 20-foot wide garages, the garages would be 33% of the total façade of the three floors. He believes the ARB would approve a more architecturally pleasing garage door instead of the typical single-family garage door. JKL is proposing a duplex to appeal to a different clientele than the condominiums on each side – such as retirees who are downsizing, but may still want a yard for pets. Mr. Davis believes a two-car garage is vital for this project. In response to Commissioner Salzer-Lutz’s questions on the architectural examples, Mr. Davis said the illustrations were shown more for the doors than the buildings. In response to Commissioner Klippel’s question, Mr. Davis said that the building entrance could either be a common entry for both units in the front, or separate side entrances. 
After the presentation by staff and the petitioner, Commissioners Arnold, Evens, and Salzer-Lutz were appointed to a subcommittee for further review. The subcommittee will meet at City Hall in the Main Level Conference Room on Wednesday, September 25 at 9:00 am.
5. PZ-10-25 MAJOR SITE PLAN AND AMENDMENT TO SPECIAL PERMIT FOR VEHICLE SALE AND RENTAL-10525 & 10725 MANCHESTER ROAD (LOU FUSZ TOYOTA).
Presentation and Questions: Ms. Lowry presented the plan for the former Ashley Furniture property. The eastern-most, 2-story building will remain for a parts department along with the front dock area. The parking in the center of the lot along Manchester Road will remain along with the landscaping there. The rest of the site will be razed to create new inventory parking for Lou Fusz. The applicant is requesting that the middle access point from Manchester Road not be removed, but rather striped and blocked off. Ms. Lowry addressed changes still needed in the landscaping and lighting plans. In response to Vice Chair Feiner’s question, Ms. Lowry said she would check into whether the current SUP had restrictions on the hours of the lighting. In response to Commissioner Salzer-Lutz’s question, Ms. Lowry said that if there are more than 20 parking spaces in a row, an intermediary landscape island is required. Commissioner Scott asked about water runoff. Ms. Lowry said the City would require that the plans be reviewed by MSD. She thought MSD would require water quality conditions, but not necessarily water retention, as the project will decrease the impervious surface.
Petitioner’s Presentation: James Piper, with CEC Civil Engineer on behalf of Lou Fusz, said that they are anticipating that MSD will require water quality as a condition of redevelopment of the site. He is recommending a hydrodynamic separator to clean the water. The initial grading did factor in stormwater with the majority of the existing buildings now draining to the rear. They want to keep that rear drainage and not overwhelm Manchester Road. In response to the question of Commissioner Evens and Vice Chair Feiner on the parts department being moved from Olive Boulevard to this property, Mr. Piper said it was his understanding that the parts department would be for internal use only and not open to the public.  
There being no further discussion and no public comment, Commissioners Scott and Washington were appointed to a subcommittee for further review. The subcommittee will meet on site at 10525 Manchester Road on Tuesday, October 1 at 7:30 a.m.
6. INTERNAL ITEMS
Ms. Lowry reported that the building permit for Kirkwood Apartments project was issued on September 13 and the demo permit for the former Arby’s/new 7 Brew project was issued. She also reported that Greenbriar Country Club withdrew their application and a new application would be required. There being no further business, a motion was made by Commissioner Salzer-Lutz and seconded by Commissioner Washington to adjourn at 8:12 p.m. The next meeting will be held on October 2, 2024 at 7 p.m. 

____________________________________
						Tom Feiner, Vice-Chair



						____________________________________
						Ron Evens, Secretary/Treasurer

Upon request, these minutes can be made available within three working days in an alternate format, such as CD, by calling 314-822-5822. Minutes can also be downloaded from the City’s website at www.kirkwoodmo.org, then click on City Clerk, Boards & Commissions, Planning & Zoning Commission
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